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The United States Department of Homeland Security 

Dear Member of Congress: 

We continue to experience a humanitarian and security crisis at the southern border of the United 
States, and the situation becomes more dire each day. On May 1, 2019, the Administration 
requested $4.5 billion in emergency appropriations for the Department of Health and Human 
Services (HHS), the Department of Homeland Security (DHS), the Department of Defense, and 
the Department of Justice to address the immediate humanitarian crisis at our southern border. 
We write today to ask that you appropriate this funding as soon as possible. 

We cannot stress enough the urgency of immediate passage of emergency supplemental funding. 
This funding will provide resources that our Departments need to respond to the current crisis, 
enable us to protect the life and safety of unaccompanied alien children (UAC), and help us to 
continue providing the full range of services to the children in our custody. 

While Congress has been considering the request, the average daily number ofUAC in U.S. 
Customs and Border Protection (CBP) custody has grown from nearly 870 on May 1 to more 
than 2,300 today. This is because the number of arriving children greatly exceeds existing HHS 
capacity. As of June 10, 1,900 processed UAC were in CBP custody awaiting placement in HHS 
care. However, HHS had fewer than 700 open beds in which to place them. HHS has 
significantly increased the rates at which we are discharging children to sponsors, but UAC are 
waiting too long in CBP facilities that are not designed to care for children. 

This is a direct result of the unprecedented number of arriving children. As of June 10, DHS has 
referred over 52,000 UAC to HHS this fiscal year (FY), an increase of over 60 percent from FY 
2018. Preliminary information shows nearly 10,000 referrals in May- one of the highest 
monthly totals in the history of the program. If these numbers continue, this fiscal year HHS will 
care for the largest number ofUAC in the program's history. HHS continues to operate near 
capacity, despite placing UAC with sponsors at historically high rates. HHS is working 
diligently to expand its bed capacity to ensure that it can keep pace, and based on the anticipated 
growth, HHS expects its need for additional bed capacity to continue. 







/Alex M. Azar II/ /Kevin McAleenan/




